COLLEGE PARK QUARTERLY MEETING

FALL QUARTER – TENTH MONTH 16-18, 2009

SIERRA FRIENDS CENTER, NEVADA CITY, CALIFORNIA
  PLENARY I _ 

Our first plenary session opened Saturday morning at about 9:15 a.m. following a period of worship, in the Meetinghouse at Sierra Friends Center, with about 112 present.

1.  Welcome, roll call, and introductions:  Presiding Clerk Eric Sabelman (PA) welcomed us to this 210th gathering (we think) of College Park Quarterly Meeting.  Assistant Clerk Doug Milhous (RD) read the roll call of meetings and worship groups, with attenders rising as their meeting was called.  Friends from the following meetings and worship groups were present:

Appleseed

Berkeley

Central Coast

Chico

Davis

Friends House (WG)

Grass Valley

Humboldt

Lake County (WG)

Live Oak

Marin

Mendocino

Monterey Peninsula

Palo Alto

Redding

Redwood Forest

Reno

Sacramento

San Francisco

San Jose

Santa Cruz

Strawberry Creek

Ukiah (WG)

Visalia

There were no Friends present from the following meetings and worship groups:

Delta, Fresno, Napa Sonoma, and Southern Humboldt (WG).

We welcomed two exchange students, Steve Kamilil from Kenya, and Minna Al-Barqi from Palestine.  Jacob Stone was present from Ben Lomond Quaker Center.  Teens and Woolman Semester students introduced themselves.  Ravahn Samati (ST), Glenn Simpson (LK), Cara Arcuni (PA), and Carl Anderson (ST), who are serving as Friendly Adult Presences, introduced themselves.

2.  Arrangements:  Children’s Program plans were shared, and adults were invited to help out with activities.  Erik Wilson (ST) was asked to organize the family night talent show and accepted.  Registrar Denis Thalson (BE) requested that everyone who had not yet checked in should do so.  Tom Farley announced the availability of books and videos for sale. Local Arrangements Coordinator Gordon Starr (GV) requested volunteers to set up chairs for worship-sharing.  Assistant Clerk Doug Milhous (RD) helped us count off for worship-sharing groups and announced the queries:

· Of all the spiritual paths in this world, why did I choose to be a Quaker?

· How do I define myself as a Quaker in belief and in practice?

· If Friends follow a true path, how do we see and teach this path?

· Whatever it is that Quakers uniquely do, how do we do it better?
3.  Nominating Committee:  Committee Clerk Jim Anderson (CH) reported for Nominating Committee, bringing two names to season until our Sunday morning plenary:  Doug Milhous (RD) to serve as Assistant Clerk through May 2010, and Dorothy Henderson (GV) to serve on the Teen Committee through May 2011.  Nominating Committee is working on job descriptions, and is seeking Friends willing to serve as Arrangements Coordinators for out Winter and spring Quarterly Meetings.  Nominating Committee has submitted names to Pacific Yearly Meeting for the PYM Youth Coordinator Committee, and the PYM website has further information.  [Attachment #1 to the archive minutes]

4.  Naming Committee:  Doug Milhous reported for Naming Committee, which was composed of Nate Secrest (LK), Mark Woolbright (SJ), and Amy Southwick (AS), bringing the names of Alice Sowaal (SF) and Andrew Secrest (LK/Berkeley Friends Church) to serve on Nominating Committee and Sarah Tyrrell (BE) to serve as Clerk.

5.  Brief reports and announcements:  Doug Milhous (RD) reported on a project in which Marybeth Webster, a former member of Grass Valley Meeting now living in Douglas, Arizona, is involved. A group of citizens is building a community center in Agua Prieta, Mexico, for adults and children to learn skills (sewing, furniture-making, computers, etc.) that will enable them to earn a living in their own country.  Help is needed to hire labor to lay the adobe bricks.  Friends should contact Charity Bryson (GV) or Nancy Nanna (UK) for more details and how to support this project.

Clerk Eric Sabelman announced lunch table topics, including the teen’s topic: “Economic Mobility”;  Mental health working group;  Greening your meetinghouse;  Minutes on opposition to the war in Afghanistan and on healthcare approved by Pacific Yearly Meeting;  War tax resistance and minutes approved by Palo Alto and Central Coast Meetings; and Woolman Semester students on service projects just completed.

6.  Clerk’s message
Presiding Clerk Eric Sabelman shared reflections on our theme of “Recognizing and Deepening Our Quaker Faith”.  [Attachment #2]

7.  Reflections on Quaker worship

At the Clerk’s invitation, Friends Emelyn Buskirk and Bob Runyan shared reflections and readings from Pacific Yearly Meeting’s Faith and Practice and John Woolman’s Journal.  Other Friends responded.  [informal notes are attached to archive minutes]

Following these reflections, Mark Runyan (CH) and Nate Secrest (LK) announced the intergenerational service projects: apple-picking, firewood-gathering, garden maintenance, and pepper-processing.

 PLENARY II_ 

1.  Minutes:  The minutes from Plenary I were read and approved with clarifications in wording.

2.  Futures Subcommittee of Ministry and Oversight Committee of Pacific Yearly Meeting:  Jim Anderson, Futures Subcommittee Clerk, reported on their work.  A packet of materials is being sent to all Pacific Yearly Meeting monthly meeting representatives.  Friends are invited to participate in the discussion.

3.  Ministry and Oversight report:  Committee Clerk Elizabeth Boardman (DA) told us of efforts at this Quarterly Meeting to improve our registration process.  She then read the Ministry and Oversight report and recommendation that Live Oak Preparative meeting be recognized as a monthly meeting. [Attachment #3]  Several concerns were raised, including Live Oak’s small size, its pattern of meeting only twice monthly, its overlaps with other monthly meetings, and a name that gives no indication of its location.  Further discussion followed.  Ministry and Oversight Committee and Santa Cruz Monthly Meeting have considered these questions [except for the name] and feel that Live Oak Preparative Meeting has demonstrated their ability to function as a monthly meeting.

Minute 2009-Fall-1:  Friends approved with celebration recognizing Live Oak Preparative Meeting’s transition to Live Oak Monthly Meeting.

4.  Reflections on the present and future of Quakerism in College Park Quarterly Meeting;  At the Clerk’s invitation, Friends Marie Fredell, Chris Mohr, Jim Anderson, and Stephen Matchett responded to queries on what aspect of Friends’ faith and practice was most valuable to them, and how we could do it better.  A rich period of sharing followed.  [informal notes are attached to archive minutes]

5.  Announcements:  Friends were encouraged to join in or watch the intergenerational soccer game following this plenary session.

6.  Minutes:  The minutes of this plenary session were read and approved.

 PLENARY III_

We reconvened Sunday morning with a period of worship.


1.  Naming committee:  Doug Milhous (RD) brought these names for a second reading:

Alice Sowaal (SF) and Andrew Secrest (LK/Berkeley Friends Church) to serve as members of Nominating Committee through January 1013, and Sarah Tyrrell (BE) to serve as clerk of Nominating Committee through January 1011.  These names were approved.

2.  Nominating Committee:  Jim Anderson (CH), Committee Clerk, brought two names to us for a second reading:  Doug Milhous (RD) to serve as Assistant Clerk through May 2010, and Dorothy Henderson (GV) to serve on the Teen Committee through May 2011.  These names were approved.

3.  Treasurer’s report:  Treasurer Paul Harris (RF) gave his report [Attachment #3 to the archive minutes], noting that this report was done one-and-a-half months ago in order to send it out by email prior to this Quarterly Meeting.  He clarified the difference between donations to assist attendance at Quarterly Meeting and to scholarships for K-12 students.  Financial assistance has also been given at this Quarterly Meeting to those serving as Friendly Adult Presences and to Sierra Friends Center interns.  The Treasurer also shared his experience of a temporary loss, on the way home, of checks and cash from a previous Quarterly Meeting, and the honesty of those who returned the money.

4.  College Park Friends Educational Association report:  Gordon Starr, member of the CPFEA board, reported. [Attachment #5 to the archive minutes].

5.  Reflections on Quaker practice:  At the Clerk’s invitation, Friend Robin Mohr spoke responding to queries: “What are the most essential Friends’ practices?  How could we better teach them to youth and newcomers?  How could we do them better?”  [informal notes are attached to archive minutes]

 CLOSING PLENARY 
1.  State-of-the-Meeting Report:  Assistant Clerk Doug Milhous (RD) read the State of the Meeting Report from Chico Monthly Meeting [Attachment #6]].  

2.  Registrar’s report:  Registrar Denis Thalson (BE) thanked many hands helping with registration.  He reported that 135 Friends were present, including 16 children, 18 between 12 and 18 years of age, and one 18-year-old.  [Attachment #7] 

3.  Children’s report:  There was no report from the Children’s Program.

4.  Teen report:  Nate Secrest (LK) gave the report of the teens’ Epistle Committee, comprised of Cecilia Fitzgerald-Cook (LO/SC), Kelsey Ruehling (VI), and Nate Secrest (LK). [Attachment #8]

5.  Exercise on envisioning the future and filtering truth:  Out of a number of printed statements passed among attenders, these statements were accepted:  CPQM Quakers often find God present in their Meetings; CPQM Quakers accept a wide diversity of beliefs among their members; theist and non-theist CPQM Quakers accept each other as fellow seekers after Truth; young or inexperienced CPQM Quakers should serve on committees as well as older Friends; and all CPQM Quakers are aware of Quarterly and Yearly Meetings. [Attachment #9]

6.  Announcements: We heard announcements, including that Brian Vura-Weis (Inland Valley) is willing to repeat at other meetings the biographical talks he gave on Transformative Quakers at Pacific Yearly Meeting:  Contact Eric Sabelman (PA).

7.  Minutes:  The minutes of Plenary III and our Closing Plenary were read and approved.  

We closed with worship at 12:00 noon, purposing to next meet in 1st Month, at Berkeley Monthly Meeting.

Faithfully submitted,

Eric Sabelman, presiding clerk

Janet Leslie, recording clerk

